
On Aug. 16, 2023, Gov. Kathy Hochul signed the Roadway Excavation Quality Assurance Act (the Act), 
S.4887/A.5608, into law. This new legislation guarantees prevailing wages to construction workers on 
roadway excavation projects. The law takes effect 13 days after its signing, i.e., Aug. 29, 2023.

The Act is consistent with New York’s history of requiring certain projects to pay their employees a 
prevailing wage. In 1984, New York created legislation to provide prevailing wages to employees 
on public work projects. Thereafter, in 2020, New York extended the prevailing wage requirement to 
apply to certain private projects.

Expanding those entitled to prevailing wages, the Act requires utility company contractors and 
subcontractors on a “covered excavation project” to pay not less than the prevailing rate of wage to 
each laborer, worker, or mechanic on such project. A “covered excavation project” means a construction 
project where a permit is issued by the state, county, or municipality to use, excavate, or open a street.

As stated in the Act, the prevailing rate of wage is either (i) the prevailing rate set for the trade or 
occupation in the locality where the covered excavation project is situated, or (ii) the rate set by the 
prevailing scale of union wages on excavation projects where local law or ordinance requires only 
competent workers be employed on the projects. 

Utility company contractors and subcontractors who are bound by local law or ordinance to employ 
competent workers on covered excavation projects should note that are also required to maintain 
original payrolls or transcripts of these competent workers that are sworn to or affirmed under the 
penalties of perjury as true. The payrolls or transcripts must include the competent worker’s name 
and address, their work hours and days, the occupation worked, and the hourly wage rate and 
supplements paid.

Notably, to compel compliance, a permit will not be issued for a roadway excavation project until an 
agreement has been made by the contractor or subcontractor that confirms payment of wages will be 
made in accordance with the Act. Such an agreement must be filed with the department where the 
permit is sought. 

If you have any questions about the information presented in this memo, please contact 
Natalie Vogel, any attorney in Bond’s labor and employment department or the attorney at the firm 
with whom you are regularly in contact. 

Governor Hochul Signs Roadway Excavation 
Quality Assurance Act Into Law

LABOR AND EMPLOYMENT LAW 
INFORMATION MEMO

AUGUST 24, 2023

Bond has prepared this communication to present only general information. This is not intended as legal advice, nor should you consider it as such. You should not act, or decline to act, based upon 
the contents. While we try to make sure that the information is complete and accurate, laws can change quickly. You should always formally engage a lawyer of your choosing before taking actions 

which have legal consequences. For information about our firm, practice areas and attorneys, visit our website, www.bsk.com. Attorney Advertising. © 2023 Bond, Schoeneck & King PLLC. 

https://www.bsk.com/people/natalie-c-vogel
https://www.bsk.com/practices/labor-employment

